HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES
Kaiser Building

2045 Franklin Street, Denver, CO

Tuesday, May 29, 2012
5:30pm

In attendance were:
Charles O. Brantigan (at large), Al Davis (St Joseph), Craig Supplee (Enterprise Hill), Bob Nogueira (Kaiser), Craig Demmon (Uptown on the Hill), Gary Branch (PSL), Zach Zaslow (Children’s), Evan Lichtenfels (Red Peaks), Albus Brooks (City Council), John Collison, John Ahlenius (Avenue Lofts), Pam Whitaker (Ronald McDonald), Chris Murdy (Red Peak), Alex Krasnec (Saunders Construction, Tom Alford (Saunders), Bruce Fifer (Saunders)
The meeting was called to order at 5:30pm. The minutes of the April meeting were read and approved as written.
Councilman Albus Brooks Report

Benedict Fountain Park: Councilman Brooks and Craig Supplee outlined the progress that's been made. Supplee visited with the head of Parks and Recreation. A new irrigation system is planned. The small playground is planned with rocks ropes and other cool stuff. The lighting will be redone. There was a request for an emergency brush trimming to eliminate hiding places, and that's been carried out. There is a funding for the renovations of Benedict Fountain Park. According to Councilman Brooks, two other parks in the area need funding so that they are brought up to standard so that they can be used by the entire community.

Redistricting Process and Results: Councilman Brooks passed out two maps. One was a map of the entire city of Denver showing the redistricting the passed... The second map was a close up view of what will become Council District 9. This plan goes into effect in 2015. It is possible to negotiate some of the details with City Council after a year. As the map is currently drawn, Park Hill is no longer in his council district, but Elyria and Swansea are. The Councilman is more concerned about the number switch from Council District 8 to Council District 9 than he is with the further details of the redistricting. 

Camping out: Over the past few years there has been an increasing concern about people sleeping outside in the City of Denver. While this has been a nuisance in the past, the problem has been of increasing seriousness over the past few years. As with many cities this problem has escalated into concerns about public safety, safety during demonstrations and sanitation. Many cities have passed anti-camping out ordinances, and Denver passed one on 14 May. This new law needs to be enforced with compassion. 300 homeless shelter beds have been added recently, and the shelled shelters were full this first night of the legislation. It is believed that a 24-hour resource number would be helpful. At present one needs only to dial 211 to reach Denver Road home. The police nonemergency number is (720) 913 2000. It should be noted that it still appropriate to dial 911 when someone who is stumbling drunk is encountered. That person will be taken to Denver Cares and not incarcerated.

Presbyterian St Luke’s Report (Branch)

Gary branch reports that the steel structure is almost complete. The crane with will be required for a couple of months longer. The cited 1801 High St. is been cleared. Foundation will be dug out shortly and numbness will become a staging area for construction trailers. A meeting is being scheduled with the neighborhood people and the historic Denver people who were involved in the 1800 and Gilpin structure. That land is now been cleared, and preliminary work plans are to be presented to a subgroup towards the end of June. A formal presentation will be given at the forum in the June meeting.

St Joseph Hospital Report (Davis)

Davis notes that the heritage project has been underway for 12 months. At present 90% of the basement is poured and the superstructure is going up. It's anticipated that the employees garage will be functional by August of next year and 19th will be put through before that time for access. Davis anticipates that there's going to be heavy truck traffic in August and September to the tune of one truck every eight or 10 min. Staging will be accomplished so as to minimize the effect on the neighborhood. The finishing asphalt will be done on many of the streets this weekend. They're currently six landscaping crews at work. Ogden and 19th will be closed on and off for the next two weeks while utilities are installed. There then followed a discussion about the line of sight problems and safety problems at the intersection of 20th and Downing. A number of thoughts were expressed as to how this could be controlled. Some suggested moving the fence. Other suggested a traffic light. There some reticence to have another traffic light for a variety of reasons. Davis will take this problem under advisement and work with Pam Whittaker of Ronald McDonald trying to mitigate the problem.

Red Peaks Project

Evan Lichtenfels introduced the Saunders construction team for the project entitled “One City Block" there will be a website “onecityblockconstruction.com.” The project is to begin in June and will take 18 months to complete. Every attempt will be made to minimize the effect in the community. Every attempt will be made to stage truck traffic. Parking will be provided for the workers. The suggestion has been made that there should be a phone number posted at the site and on the website so that there's a contact person who can deal with whatever the problem is that is certain to arise.

Ongoing discussions are being held with Brian Mitchell concerning making 19th Ave. a two-way street. This will be a subject of ongoing discussions.

Tammen Hall Architectural Artifacts:

Following our discussion at the last meeting, Zack Zaslow has made some inquiries. The True murals were donated by the artist to Tammen Hall in 1931. One of the murals was apparently ripped out, the other two were removed with much less damage. Children's Hospital has spent approximately $25,000 restoring the murals. The two that were removed with less damage have been restored. Children's is fully committed to restoring the more damaged mural although the damage is significant. Zaslow presented pictures of the murals. The murals are in the custody of the Western Center for conserving fine arts. What happened to the podia, board room table and other artifacts is still being researched. Brantigan provided some correspondence that along with the minutes for January 27, 2009 where this subject was discussed. After more research Zaslow will report back to the group.

Children’s Hospital would consider a discussion on repatriating the murals when and if appropriate.

There being no other business, the meeting was adjourned.

Charles O. Brantigan, MD, FACS

Chairman, Hospital District Urban Design Forum 
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